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Alexandra Kollontai, a Russian socialist 
and feminist, has been "rehabilitated" 
by women's history in the past few 
years. Her theoretical contributions on 
the questions of women's sexuality and 
the position of women in the socialist 
family were all but destroyed during the 
Stalinist period in Soviet history. But 
a number of prominent historians in wom-
en's studies have succeeded in reintro-
ducing Kollontai and exposing the mis-
conceptions that have developed concern-
ing her life and theories. One such 
historian is Cathy Porter, ~hose volume 
on Kollontai follows the young Shura (a 
dimunitive form of the name Alexandra) 
from her birth in 1872 to her death in 
1952. The volume (published in New York 
under the title Alexandra Kollontai: The 
Lonel~ Struggle of the Woman Who Defied 
Lenin also attempts to explain the ba-
sic political, economic, and ideological 
trends in Russia and the Soviet Union 
during this 80 year period. The book 
thus serves to acquaint the reader ~ith 
Kollontai as an individual and with the 
general historical framework of the 
period. 

But more importantly for women's stud-
ies, Porter uses a women's history per-
spective when discussing a number of im-
portant aspects in Kollontai's life. 
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For example, Porter stresses t he import-
ance of female role models for Shura's 
development. She describes Shura's 
mother, Alexandra, as a 11 domesti c femi-
nist"; Alexandra believed in the import-
ance of women's economic independence, 
she made all her daughters learn a 
skill, and she opted for dress reform 
when most women favored the "hourglass" 
figure. Shura's older sister Jenny 
chose to pursue a singing career, a 
somewhat unrespectable occupation for a 
gentry woman in Russia in the 1880s, 
rather than marriage. And Shura's gov-
erness, Maria Strakhova, was a woman who 
was an active Narodniki (Populist) in 
the 1860s and l870s. Porter continues 
this idea by pointing to the importance 
of female friendships throughout Kollon-
tai's life--friendships she made in 
school, while studying abroad, and in 
the revolutionary movement. This atten-
tion to Kollontai's relationship to 
other women enables the author to pre-
sent brief vignettes of other radical 
women of this period--Clara Zetkin, Lily 
Braun, Rosa Luxemburg, Angelica Balaban-
ov, Adelheid Popp, Dora Montefiore, 
Inessa Armand, and Nadezhda Krupskaya, 
to name just a few. 

But even with such positive aspects, 
Porter's study suffers from a number of 
shortcomings. Her offhand and even 
scornful treatment of the women's move-
ment seems too adamant. She labels a 
number of women's organizations as "bour-
geois," "reactionary," and even 11 right-
wing11 without explaining her basis for 
judgment. She describes one of the most 
respected early Russian feminists as 
"poor old Anna Filosofova" when giving 
her account of the first All-Russian 
Women's Congress in 1908. When Ekater-
ina Breshkovskaya (a leading Socialist 



Revolutionary}, Ekaterina Kuskova (a 
noted Social Democratic theorist}, and 
Vera Figner (a leader of the People's 
Will--the revolutionary group that as-
sassinated the Russian Tsar in 1881} 
participated in the presentation of a 
woman's suffrage demand to the Soviet in 
1917, Porter calls this "a sight fit to 
bring shame to any revolutionary." 

The author's apparent reluctance to cite 
her sources also makes her book discon-
certing in places. Porter gives statis-
tics, describes events, and mentions 
personal information about individuals 
without including footnotes. Since t~o 
other historians, Barbara Evans Clements 
(Bolshevik Feminist: The Life of Alexan-
dra Kollontai, Indiana University Press, 
1979) and Beatrice Brodsky Farnsworth, 
have written extensively about Kollontai 
~ithout including some of Porter's in-
formation, it is more than simple his-
torical curiosity to ask what kinds of 
sources Porter used. 

Porter's study of Kollontai's later life 
does not have the same women's his-
tory perspective as does her account of 
Kollontai's early life. Here Porter 
seems much more interested in political 
affairs and the Worker's Opposition than 
Kollontai's roles in organizing and di-
recting the Commissariat of Social Wel-
fare--an agency concerned ~ith helping 
~omen cope with work, children, and mar-
riage in the new Soviet society; her 
leadership and work in the Zhenotdel--
the women's organization set up to teach 
~omen their new rights and responsibili-
ties under the new regime; and her fight 
for a General Insurance Fund--a plan 
that would have made at least the econo-
mic aspect of child rearing a communal 
endeavor. 

Porter's account of Kollontai and the 
political world in which she lived is 
still a very worthwhile study, despite 
its flaws. For anyone interested in 
studying this Russian feminist and so-
cialist in depth, however, I would re-
c001mend that Porter's study be supple-
mented by the Clements and Farnsworth 
works. 

With her mastery of the sources and her , 

analytical ability, Farnsworth provides 
new insights on Kollontai, feminism, so-
cialism, and the position of Bolshevik 
women in revolutionary Russia. 

The biography passes fairly quickly 
through Kollontai's childhood, young 
adulthood, and her conversion to Social 
Democracy, to concentrate on the impor-
tant twenty-year period, 1907-1927, 
where it examines both Kollontai's so-
cialism and feminism. Farnsworth right-
ly stresses the fact that Kollontai was 
one of the few Russian Social Democrats, 
female or male, who regarded organiza-
tional work among working-class women 
before the revolution as absolutely es-
sential. Her theoretical basis for this 
position was not the pragmatic argument 
that if the Marxists did not organize 
working-class women, bourgeois femi-
nists would. Instead, Kollontai argued 
that only the changes brought about by a 
socialist revolution could achieve wom-
en's equality. But without the partici-
pation of working-class women, who had 
interests and needs not necessarily 
shared or understood by men, basic 
changes to the family and in female-male 
relationships might not occur. Without 
these social changes, a real socialist 
revolution could not take place. This 
commitment to women and women's issues 
defined Kollontai as a socialist femi-
nist in this entire period, as Farns-
worth notes throughout the book. 

When Farnsworth examines the revolution-
ary years 1917-1918, she gives a true 
picture of Kollontai as a theoretician 
and leader. Unlike the majority of wom-
en Bolsheviks who were organizational 
workers, Kollontai was a major theoreti-
cian on both general political matters 
and issues relating specifically to wom-
en. In the crud al decision-making per-
iod of 1917 and early 1918, she was one 
of the creators of Bolshevik policy, 
perhaps second only to Lenin. And 
throughout this time, again unlike many 
Bolshevik women, she never considered 
work among women less important than 
other political work. 

Farnsworth also challenges the mistaken 
belief that Kollontai's influence at 

,this time rested on her relationship 



with the revolutionary sailor Pavel Dy-
benko. Throughout her narrative, Farns-
worth painstakingly shows how Kollon-
tai's ideas and goals developed indepen-
dently of any of her relationships with 
men. She emphasizes Kollontai's own as-
sessment that, "not a single one of the 
men who were close to me has ever had a 
direction-giving influence on my incli-
nations ••• On the contrary, most of the 
time I was the guiding spirit. 11 

The most enduring historical fallacy 
about Kollontai pictures her as some 
kind of sexual degenerate preaching 
"free love" and raving about the de-
struction of the family. In her sec-
tions on Kollontai's work as Commissar 
of Social Welfare and as the director of 
the Zhenotdel, Farnsworth attacks these 
inaccuracies by her in-depth analysis of 
Kollontai's views on "Communism and the 
Family. 11 While Kollontai's theoretical 
contributions in this area, presented so 
well by Farnsworth, are too far-reaching 
and radical to discuss them in any depth 
here, her arguments for the sexual inde-
pendence of women, the conununalization 
of housework and childcare, the aboli-
tion of emotional dependence on men, 
easy divorce, compulsory labor obliga-
tion for women to free them from econom-
ic dependence, and the abolition of 
stigma associated with illegitimacy were 
just some of the demands she made in or-
der to equalize the position of women 
under the new regime. But most of her 
demands were never met, as both she and 
her fundamental social changes found 
themselves becoming less significant as 
the convnunist system grew stronger. 

Kollontai's fall from power and influ-
ence was perhaps hastened by her in-
volvement and leadership at the later 
stage of the Workers' Opposition in 
1919-1921. Although this movement for 
internal party democracy and worker con-
trol of industry originated in the trade 
unions, Kollontai played a leadership 
role and became the major theoretician 
of the Opposition. Though the Opposi-
tion was not directly related to the 
"woman questi on11 ~ se, Koll antai her-
self had experiencecftne party's ossifi-
cation in her work in the department of 
Social Welfare and the Zhenotde]. So in 
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an indirect way, Kollontai's work with 
women made her aware of the trends of 
the new Soviet state. And also like 
much of her work on behalf of social 
change, the Workers' Opposition suffered 
a grave defeat. Scorned by her former 
comrades, she was stripped of any re-
maining political power and sent into 
virtual exile on an unimportant diploma-
tic assignment. 

Farnsworth's discussion of Kollontai's 
socialist feminism and her last bat-
tle--her support of a bill that would 
make society as a whole rather than an 
individual man responsible for the sup-
port of a child--brings together all the 
threads that were woven through Kollon-
tai's life--her views on feminism, her 
idea of collectivity, and her under-
standing of communism. This final de-
feat for Kollontai took her out of the 
arena of active internal politicking. 
Farnsworth then chronicles Kollontai's 
last years as a Soviet diplomat and as a 
pensioner in Moscow while trying to ex-
plain how she survived the purges and 
made peace with the regime. 

This study is an important work on an 
important woman. Farnsworth successful-
ly combats the historical distortions 
about Kollontai and her contributions to 
hi story. In doing so, she al so gives us 
a great deal of information about poli-
tical women in general, socialist femi-
nism, and theoretical foundations for 
radical social change for women. Her 
work is worthwhile reading for anyone 
who has any interest in women's history. 
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Eugenia Ginzburg. 
Within the Whirlwind. 
New York: Harcourt Brace Jano-
vich, 1981. 

Eugenia Ginzburg's first volume of mem-
oirs, Journey Into the Whirlwind, pro-
vided a compelling first-hand account of 
one woman's arrest in Stalinist Russia 
in 1937, her solitary confinement for 
over a year, and finally her deportation 
to a labor camp in the Siberian arctic. 



In 1967 when this first volume of mem-
oirs was published, the author's stated 
purpose was to "recount them (the cruel-
ty, injustice, and torture she and other 
prisoners encountered) to those good 
people, those true Communists, who sure-
ly, surely would be there to hear me." 
In this first volume, Ginzburg intimated 
that it was her deep conviction and un-
flagging devotion to the ideas of the 
Revolution and the party that gave her 
the strength to endure her imprisonment. 

This kind of support of and devotion to 
the Communist Party is absent from Ginz-
burg's posthumously published account of 
her eighteen years in the gulag archi-
pelago, Within the Whirlwind. Ginzburg 
hoped to have the first volume of her 
memoirs published in the Soviet Union 
during the temporary intellectual and 
literary thaw of Khrushchev's regime, 
but she had no such illusions about her 
second volume. This collection of mem-
oirs was released to the West only after 
her death in 1977 and was not published 
in the Soviet Union at all. In recount-
ing her incredibly harsh life in the Si-
berian labor camps of Kolma, Ginzburg 
does not shift the blame away from Sta-
lin as an individual, the Soviet Commu-
nist Party organization, or the Soviet 
System of government during those years. 

However, the laying of blame is not the 
essence of this beautifully written ac-
count of survival in the Soviet labor 
camps. Ginzburg's gripping realism and 
ability to stimulate reader involvement 
transport the reader into the world in 
which Ginzburg lived from 1937 until her 
release over eighteen years later. The 
reader is horrified by the accounts of 
the tortures, the beatings, the inde-
scribable conditions of the prisons and 
labor camps, and the capriciousness of 
life in the Siberian camps. 

This book is a story of how Ginzburg, 
and probably many other women prisoners, 
managed to live through a horror that 
killed so many. Though Ginzburg does 
not employ a feminist perspective in her 
account, she does point to some of the 
problems and experiences specific to 
women in the camps: the loss of a sexual 
life, the decision to become a prosti-
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tute for the male guards and staff, the 
separation from children and/or husband, 
and the camp and prison friendships with 
other women. 

Within the Whirlwind vividly portrays 
life in the Stalinist labor camps and 
what it meant to be a prisoner in one's 
own country year after year. It also 
shows a kind of triumph by one woman who 
continued to live and love under these 
degrading conditions. Ginzburg trans-
forms her eye-witness account of a 
nightmare into a kind of testimony to 
human resilience and the ability to sur-
vive. 

WOMEN'S 
STUDIES 
DK170 
T761 
1980 

Beth Green Litwak 

Troy at, Henri. 
Catherine the Great, trans. by 
Joan Pinkham. 
New York: E.P. Dutton, 1980. 

Catherine the Great is a monumental fig-
ure in Russian history for many rea-
sons. Although born only a German prin-
cess of a petty German principality, she 
ruled the Russian Empire as empress in 
her own right for 34 years. During her 
long reign Russia acquired huge tracts 
of land and became an important member 
in the European community. Yet, Cath-
erine II has received little serious 
attention from Russian historians. The 
few historical works on Catherine are, 
for the most part, concerned with her 
political achievements, administrative 
changes, imperialist adventures, and the 
extension of serfdom that occurred in 
her reign. 

Henri Troyat's biography breaks out of 
this patten by giving primary importance 
to examining Catherine as a ruler and a 
person and giving only secondary atten-
tion to politics, wars, and administra-
tive matters. He is relatively success-
ful in his goal of making Catherine come 
alive as a person who lived, loved, and 
ruled an empire in the last half of the 
eighteenth century. His descriptions of 
various topics, such as life under Em-
press Elizabeth, various balls and part-
ies, Catherine's trip to the Crimea, her 



conversations with writers, diplomats, 
and statesmen; and the minutiae of Cath-
erine's everyday life place the reader 
in the living world of eighteenth-centu-
ry Russia. Troyat reintroduces many fa-
cets of the Empress's character and 
facts about her life that have been ob-
scured through time: her bravery in ac-
cepting one of the first smallpox inno-
culations, her introduction of the pota-
to into Russia, her love affairs, her 
concern for her grandsons. And his 
heavy reliance on Catherine's own dia-
ries and contemporaries' eye-witness ac-
counts add an intimate flavor to the 
narrative. 

However, Troyat sometimes uses these 
diaries, journals, and eye-witness ac-
counts to make quantum leaps in histori-
cal fact. He claims, for example, that 
there is no doubt that Serge Saltykov 
and not Catherine's husband, Peter III, 
was the father of her son Paul. While 
historians have suspected this to be 
true, it is difficult to prove absolute-
ly with existing sources, and Troyat 
does not cite any old or new sources 
that can prove this beyond a doubt. In 
another case, he says, 11 It is thought 
that Catherine was so carried away by 
her passion as to marry Potemkin secret-
ly." Here he cites no sources at all 
but continues his narrative as though 
the marriage had in fact occurred. 
These kinds of unverified statements 
make the historian somewhat skeptical of 
many of Troyat's claims about Catherine. 

The study 1 s greatest shortcoming, how-
ever, is Troyat's portrayal of Catherine 
the woman. In fact, he never deals with 
Catherine's gender at all; instead he 
makes her a "third sex, 11 the woman ruler 
who is more male than female. Troyat 
decribes Catherine by saying, "And in 
fact the little German princess had not 
only changed nationality when she became 
Empress of Russia, she had also changed 
sex ••• Her body alone sometimes had the 
same needs, the same impulses as those 
of her sisters. But so far as her mind 
was concerned she was a conquering 
male. 11 In fact, Catherine's sexual ex-
ploits are the only aspect of her gender 
that interest Troyat. Here he disagrees 
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with the recurring historical rumor 
about Catherine's nymphomania and sup-
ports her right to free sexuality. He 
points out that there was "nothing of 
the hysteric or nymphomaniac about her. 11 

Robustly healthy even until the end of 
her life, Catherine "needed a male for 
physical equilibrium." Troyat's de-
scription of Catherine's no-nonsense, 
matter-of-fact approach to selecting her 
lovers also makes interesting reading. 

However, he finds it hard to accept that 
Catherine kept her love affairs separate 
from her policy-making and remained the 
sole political authority in Russi a. 

Troyat's biography has gone part of the 
way in revealing Catherine the Great as 
more than just a political figure. But 
this book raises more questions than it 
answers about Catherine the woman. And 
it points up the real need for further 
work on Catherine using women's history 
theory and methodology. 
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First, Ruth and Ann Scott. 
Olive Schreiner. 
Great Britain: Andre Deutsch, 
1980. 

Olive Schreiner (1855-1920) was an early 
feminist whose "magnetic personality" 
made a deep impression on those who knew 
her (among them Havelock Ellis, Eleanor 
Marx, and Cecil Rhodes), and whose three 
novels and many essays still have influ-
ence and interest. The daughter of mis-
sionaries. to South Africa, she proclaimed 
herself a freethinker at an early age, 
and eventually married Samuel Cronwright, 
who changed his surname to Cronwright-
Schreiner. 

Of her work her novel, The Sto[fo of an 
African Fann, is best known. oris Les-
sing said of it, 11my deepest self was 
touched. 11 Published under the pseudonym 
"Ralph Iron" in 1882, it was shocking for 
its time because its heroine was an un-
married mother who was "the brokenness of 
women's lives, the constraints on their 



aspirations." Schreiner' s Women and La-
bour, her "exposition of women's rela-
tionship to work and war, 11 was an early 
feminist book that demanded useful work 
for women and an end to "sex parasit-
i sm.11 Schreiner realized the connection 
between the emancipation of women and 
"broader social change that socialist 
feminists point to today"; her ideas in-
spired many, among them Vera Brittain. 

The authors do not present an idealized 
portrait. They freely discuss Schrei-
ner' s racism and classism, her lack of 
awareness of homosexuality, her sexual 
and role conflicts. Very much a product 
of her time and culture, she nevertheless 
went beyond both and so brought down on 
herself much criticism from both friends 
and critics. The authors set her against 
the social and political history of her 
time, feeling that "many of the issues 
that confront our own period- -how to con-
nect not only social radicalism and femi-
nism but also personal liberation--are 
reflected through her consciousness and 
writing. 11 

Although written in a rather stiff, aca-
demic style and hampered by a frustrating 
lack of some desired original source ma-
terial, this biography appears to be the 
most complete yet. It takes an honest, 
unflinching, sympathetic look at a writer 
who was more remarkable than she realized 
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Berkman, Joyce Averch. 
Olive Schreiner: Feminism on the 
Frontier. 
St. Alban's, Vermont: Eden Press 
Women's Publication, Inc., 1979. 

Olive Schreiner became a prominent South 
African feminist author who also affect-
ed the early women's movement in Europe 
and America. Although her fictional 
works were set in South African locales, 
the issues she wrestled with embraced 
women's experience in western culture. 
Thus, the frontier of the book's subti-
tle refers to the women's movement as it 
emerged in the Victorian era rather than 

to a geographical frontier. 

Unfortunately it is beyond Berkman's 
scheme in her brief book (73 pages) to 
analyze how South Africa's frontier so-
ciety influenced Schreiner's developing 
feminism. Such a study might well com-
pare Schreiner's experience with that of 
other frontier female activists (Mary 
Ellen Lease and Carrie Nation, for exam-
ple), and contrast her experience with 
that of urban feminists (perhaps Alice 
Paul and the Pankhursts). 

Schreiner was an anomaly in her environ-
ment. Neither of her parents, none of 
her siblings, and few contemporaries in 
South Africa sympathized with her views 
on women or the other issues which at-
tacted her energy--African blacks, Bo-
ers, Jews, children, prostitutes, con-
scientious objectors, animals. She made 
her own political analyses and stood 
staunchly by her own ideas, alone. Her 
strength and moral rigor enabled her to 
survive but not without the price of a 
"deep craving for union of thought and 
feeling with the mass of our fellows and 
this endless want when we have it 
not •••• " Schreiner's personal ordeal as 
a feminist could well be compared with 
that of her American contemporaries, 
Charlotte Perkins Gilman and Mary Ritter 
Beard, both of whom struggled essential-
ly alone toward feminist goals. Berkman 
makes passing comparisons of Gilman's 
and Schreiner's economic ideas, but a 
more detailed biographical analysis 
might reveal the psychic cost paid by 
feminists for their ideals. Hinting at 
this, Berkman remarks how female charac-
ters in Schreiner's novels are "beset 
with self-pity, despair, and anger, end-
ing frequently in emotional deadness." 
The description reminds one of Gilman's 
character in The Yellow Wallpaper. 

Schreiner was significant for her femi-
nist ideas and for the fact that shear-
rived at these ideas without a coterie 
of supporters. Berkman analyzes her 
ideas relative to gender identity, his-
torical origins of gender differentia-
tion, and the process of sex role so-
cialization as well as her oversights 
and areas of ambivalence in the analysis 



of sex traits and roles. Schreiner was 
concerned with issues primarily affect-
ing middle-class women and she rooted 
her ideas in Victorian liberalism as 
well as socialism. She never c0111Tiitted 
herself, however, to any activist stra-
tegy to achieve feminist goals. 

Schreiner championed women's strength, 
seeing a danger that Victorian women, 
blocked in every avenue for self-ful-
fillment, might become nothing more than 
passive social parasites. All women, 
she concluded, tend to become prosti-
tutes, and she believed that "whether as 
kept wife, kept mistress, or prostitute, 
[a woman] contributed nothing to the ac-
tive and sustaining labors of her socie-
ty." 

Berkman's brief biographical sketch and 
the chapter describing the philosophical 
milieu set a meaningful context for this 
introduction to Schreiner's ideas. The 
reader likely will want to turn next to 
some of Schreiner's fictional works to 
experience her feminism firsthand. 
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Binnie-Clark, Georgina. 
Wheat & Woman. 
Toronto: University of Toronto 
Press, 1979. 

Wheat & Woman, originally published in 
1914, presented an alternative to the 
woman who was unable or unwilling to 
pursue the role of wife and mother: she 
could be a farmer. Georgina Binnie-
Clark, an upper-class English woman with 
no previous experience in farming, pur-
chased a farm in Saskatchewan in 1905. 
This book documents her experience in 
the first two years, concluding it to be 
a feasible enterprise for women. 

As a woman, Binnie-Clark was handicapped 
from the start by having to purchase 
land whereas a man would have received a 
homestead. She was also completely de-
pendent on others for labor and know-
how. However, she quickly became fami-
liar with the farming process and mas-
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tered the chores she needed to do; in 
spite of her vow never to milk, she 
learned to do so when she realized that 
it was a necessary skill if her farm was 
to function independent of hired labor. 
There is no question of her capability. 

The running of the farm is presented in 
detail. The emphasis is on farming: 
what is done, when, by whom. Binnie-
Clark describes her purchases of imple-
ments and animals, why she made certain 
decisions, and how they affected the 
success of the farm. She is frank about 
her misjudgments and how she learned 
from her mistakes. Coupled with this 
account of farming is an account of a 
competent woman functioning in a man's 
world and her relations with others as a 
neighbor, employer, and debtor. 

In her excellent introduction, Susan 
Jackel presents an overview of the so-
cial and political situation on the Ca-
nadian prairie. The biographical infor-
mation on Georgina Binnie-Clark includes 
a description of her participation in 
the unsuccessful struggle to secure 
homestead rights for women. Jackel 
helps the reader to understand Binnie-
Clark's account not only as a descrip-
tion of early prairie farming, but also 
as one woman's attempt to provide an al-
ternative for women by sharing the know-
ledge others could use to gain indepen-
dence. 
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Lorene Ludy 

Withey, Lynne. 
Dearest Friend: A Life of Abi-
~ail Adams. 
e~ York: The Free Press, 1981. 

Abigail Adams ~as a famous woman in her 
o~n lifetime because her husband, John 
Adams, ~as a central figure in the poli-
tical activities of the American Revolu-
tionary and Early National periods. Af-
ter her death her son John Quincy Adams 
also became President of the United 
States. She remains a popular subject 
for biographers because her prodigious 
and outspoken correspondence has been 
well preserved and thus provides a sound 



documentary basis for historical re-
search. Lynne Withey's new biography of 
Adams, Dearest Friend, uses the Adams' 
letters to elucidate the family respon-
sibilities and political views of this 
active and politically astute ~oman 
whose willingness to express her 
thoughts about politics and society con-
trasted sharply with her acceptance of 
the traditional restriction of women to 
domestic roles. The high point of Wi-
they's book is her explanation of this 
apparent contradiction as the conse-
quence of Adams' conservative belief 
that social and political stability de-
pended on hierarchical relations between 
classes and between the sexes. Unfor-
tunately, Withey never explains whether 
Adams resolved the difference between 
her own role and the prescribed roles 
for women by seeing herself as an anoma-
ly or by denying that her political and 
financial acumen extended beyond the 
boundaries of appropriate female behav-
ior. 

Perhaps Withey's analysis would be more 
satisfying if she had utilized the re-
cent scholarship in women's history. 
For example, both Mary Beth Norton and 
Linda Kerber have recently written ex-
tensive, well-reasoned accounts of the 
activities, concerns, and status of wom-
en during the American Revolution. In-
stead of comparing Adams with other wom-
en, Withey leaves her to stand al one as 
an exception; one finishes Dearest 
Friend with the suspicion that Adams was 
less important in her own right than as 
the wife and mother of presidents. Most 
of the correspondence cited in the book 
is between John and Abigail Adams, and 
although Abigail Adams' letters tooth-
ers are occasionally quoted, the reader 
is never shown these women's responses 
to Adams. 

Dearest Friend is a complete reference 
to the life of John Adams' wife, the 
"Vice-president's Lady, 11 and the "First 
Lady, 11 but it does not capture the reso-
nances of Abigail Adams as an individual 
or as a woman. Perhaps this is as she 
would have wanted it, but it does seem 
to evade many of the crucial questions 
raised by sex and gender perspectives. 

M. Christine Anderson 
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Woodward, C. Vann, Ed. 
Mary Chesnut's Civil War. 
New Haven, Conn.: Yale Univer-
sity Press, 1981. 

The Civil War diaries of Mary Boykin 
Chesnut are currently the subject of 
some dispute among historians. The 
question centers on how much the diaries 
were rewritten by Chesnut at different 
times after the war, when she looked to 
them as a possible source of income, and 
to what extent this rewriting changes 
their status as a primary source for up-
per-class Southern feelings and atti-
tudes during the war. I do not propose 
to deal with this technical point. It 
is sufficient for the general reader to 
be aware of the rewriting, and of editor 
C. Vann Woodward's additions from the 
later rewritings to portions of this, 
the first publication of the diary in 
its original form. The rewritings added 
are clearly indicated at each insertion, 
of course. 

Aside from the scholarly controversy, 
what is of interest in this massive 
book, more than 800 pages long? The ad-
vance publicity says that it offers a 
unique glimpse of the views of the 
Southern aristocracy, to which Chesnut 
belonged, on the war, secession, slav-
ery. Reviews, even the introduction to 
the book, quote Chesnut's surprising 
views on abolition and the role of wom-
en. But these 11 gems 11 are excerpted too 
often; they shine few and far between in 
the details of Chesnut's daily life: 
parties, teas, infonnal dances, din-
ners. And with the Civil War more than 
100 years behind us, many of the names 
which impressed Chesnut no longer are 
meaningful or even familiar. Also, a 
substantial portion of the journal, cov-
ering the time of the battle of Gettys-
burg and the Emancipation Proclamation, 
has been lost. 

Yet the diary is interesting because of 
Chesnut herself. As she describes her-
self, she is charming and frivolous; as 
she reveals herself, she is a bitterly 
disappointed, unhappy woman. Psycholog-
ical tension is set up by these two dif-
ferent portrayals coexisting on the same 



pages. She is disappointed partly be-
cause her husband has not matched her in 
ambition, and his hopes of wealth have 
been thwarted by his miserly old father, 
living on year after year with his warn-
ing 11A fool and his money are soon 
parted. 11 

Since the only outlet for a woman in 
Chesnut 1 s world was the success of her 
husband, Chesnut the Younger 1 s high 
"South Carolina" attitude, his refusal 
to ask for or court office, infuriated 
her. She saw other (to her, lesser) men 
take the reins of government and assume 
high military posts. James Chesnut had 
a variety of jobs during the war--his 
position as former U.S. Senator and his 
abilities made it impossible for the 
government of the Confederacy to ignore 
him entirely--but his positions never 
attained the height of Mary Chesnut 1 s 
ambitions for him. 

The fact that she was a childless woman 
in a society that valued children was 
another sore point; she did not provide 
an heir for the plantation. And even as 
she watches the mothers around her worry 
and then mourn over children killed in 
battle, grown to womanhood in hard war-
time conditions, or simply victims of 
the uncontrollable epidemic diseases of 
the time, she recurs obsessively to her 
childless state. 

The spectre of the confederate doom 
makes the book progressively dispiriting 
to read. This is not because of the 
shaping that Chesnut gave later versions 
of her diary, but rather is caused by a 
combination of our knowledge of the 
course of events and Chesnut 1 s own pes-
simism about the confederate cause. 
Much has been made of Chesnut 1 s hatred 
of slavery. But toward slavery, as 
toward the confederacy itself and her 
own marital situation, Chesnut 1 s atti-
tude is notably ambivalent. She rails 
at times against slavery, but in other 
entries she discusses how comfortable it 
is to have slaves trained to attend to 
one's needs. Visiting her father-in-
law's plantation, she notes that when 
there are ten slaves to do the work for 
one, one is very well served. 

At one and the same time, Chesnut trusts 
her slaves (Laurence her husband's 
11man, 11 has access to all their ready 
cash) and fears them (she and her sister 
Kate stay awake all one night, for fear 
of a woman slave). Examining her views 
more closely, one sees that her reaction 
to slavery at any moment is based on her 
convenience. This is where she differs 
from the northern abolitionists she so 
scorns. She hates slavery--when it is 
seen to emphasize the subservient posi-
tion of white women, a position she in-
veighs against. She welcomes it when 
she wants, for instance, breakfast in 
bed. She fears it when she hears of 
slaves betraying 11 ki nd 11 masters. She 
trusts it when she needs someone to do 
the shopping. The self-centered element 
is always present. 

Chesnut 1 s remarks also offer a fascina-
ting perspective on the status of women 
at the time. A voracious reader, Ches-
nut is shocked when someone tells her 
George Eliot is a "fallen woman. 11 She 
continues to read the novels, finally 
deciding that the high morality shown in 
the books proves that the author must be 
equally moral--her informant must be 
wrong, or repeating rumors. One wonders 
what Eliot would have thought. 

Chesnut 1 s journal is not easy reading; 
it is full of names with only scanty 
identification, despite the editor's 
best efforts, nor are many of the names 
of statesmen and soldiers familiar to 
the nonspecialist. For those who wish 
to lose themselves completely in an 
alien life, the spotty journal entries 
are a distraction. Yet the diaries do 
give us a rare glimpse into the social 
history of a little-known time, one that 
seems even more remote than it actually 
is. 
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Bacon, Margaret Hope. 
Valiant Friend: The Life of 
Lucretia Mott. 
New York: Walker and Company, 
1980. 

Lucretia Mott did not distinguish be-
tween her public and private roles. In 



Valiant Friend: The Life of Lucretia 
Mott, Margaret Bacon attempts to port rcty 
~complex connections between Mott 1 s 
domestic routines, her religious be-
liefs, and her involvement in a wide 
range of reform movements. Bacon has 
created a personal and moving account of 
an American woman who not only espoused 
but also acted upon her perfectionist 
principles. 

Mott is perhaps best known today as a 
nineteenth-century abolitionist and ad-
vocate of women's rights and professor 
of advancement, but she also involved 
herself in a variety of other reform 
movements. She pioneered in pressing 
for social equality for Black Americans 
and economic opportunity for the urban 
poor. According to Bacon, the Quaker 
faith was the source of Mott's impulse 
toward reform. As the daughter of a 
Quaker family, Lucretia Coffin (Mott) 
was reared to take her faith, and the 
responsibilities accompanying it, seri-
ously. Her gender did not bar her from 
religious experience or from education. 
As a student at the Friends' Nine Part-
ners school in New York state, she met 
many prominent abolitionists and other 
reformers, and as a young matron in 
Philadelphia she felt called upon to 
speak out in meeting against the cruel-
ties of the slave system. The rejection 
of her message by the Quaker community 
led Mott to take a strong stand on the 
woman question and to probe the sources 
of social inequality. Bacon indicates 
that Mott could not understand or accept 
the incongruity between a religious up-
bringing that stressed humanitarian con-
cern for others and social behavior that 
deprived Blacks, the poor, and women of 
their rights. 

Bacon carefully outlines the roots of 
Mott's belief in human equality and per-
fectibility. Her mother, Anna Coffin, 
was a strong Nantucket woman who super-
vised her family and engaged in business 
during her husband's long absences at 
sea. Quaker practice, which allowed 
women spiritual if not practical equali-
ty with men, al so bolstered the young 
Lucretia's confidence and assertiveness. 
Since Nine Partners offered almost iden-
tical curricula for its male and female 
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students, Lucretia did not suffer from 
the sense of educational inferiority 
conmon among nineteenth-century women. 
In fact, Mott was proud of her ability 
to develop logical arguments before 
large audiences. This background, com-
bined with her capacity to empathize 
with the victims of cruelty and injus-
tice, led the young woman to take st rong 
public stands on religious and social 
issues. 

Bacon does an excellent job of describ-
ing the confluence of ideas and experi-
ences that allowed Mott to develop a co-
herent view of the world. Unlike many 
scholars who stress that women abol i -
tionists became feminists because they 
drew a parallel between their place as 
women in American society and that of 
the slaves they were endeavoring to 
free, Bacon argues that Mott's aboli-
tionism and feminism grew together from 
her religious and family life. Mott was 
also a product, Bacon suggests, of the 
hopeful American intellectual climate 
which encouraged many nineteenth-century 
reformers to support a variety of seem-
ingly utopian causes. This analysis i s 
a useful addition to the scholarship on 
women reformers since it stresses the 
positive sources of social involvement 
and feminism. 

Bacon provides another service to stu-
dents of women's history by emphasizing 
that Mott did not separate her domestic 
and public pursuits. She was a leader 
in such organized efforts at reform as 
the Philadelphia Female Anti-Slavery So-
ciety and the Seneca Falls Convention , 
but her commitments extended into her 
home. A concerned and helpful hostess, 
she provided a home for many refonners 
throughout the years. The mental and 
physical effort of providing a pleasant 
domestic atmosphere for as many as twen-
ty people at a time cannot be underesti-
mated. According to Bacon, Mott drew 
strength and emotional support from her 
family and domestic duties; housework 
provided a constructive outlet for the 
anger she often felt when she was criti -
cized for her activism. 

While Bacon presents an original per-
spective on the ways that a famous woman 



canbined domestic and public responsibi-
lities, her insights are sometimes lost 
in her strictly chronological approach, 
and she often leaves her ideas as merely 
provocative suggestions rather than 
drawing well-developed conclusions. She 
has studied primary sources extensively, 
but she might have clarified her analy-
sis by more explicit use of secondary 
literature. Her major fault is her de-
termination to write an inspirational 
account of the life of Lucretia Mott 
rather than a critical work that would 
illustrate Mott's place among women and 
among reformers. Despite this lack of 
distance, Bacon has succeeded in produc-
ing a well-written and creditable 
biography. 
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M. Christine Anderson 

Wheeler, Leslie, Ed. 
Loving Warriors: Selected Let-
ters of Lucl stone and Henry B. 
Blackwell, 853 to 1893. 
New York: The Dial Press, 1981. 

Loving Warriors is an intimate account 
of the courtship and long marriage of 
two well-known nineteenth century re-
formers, Lucy Stone and Henry B. Black-
well, as told through a generous samp-
ling of their private correspondence. 
At a time when marriage was based on no-
tions of male dominance and female sub-
mission, Stone and Blackwell attempted a 
marriage based on equality. The book is 
divided into three sections: the two 
years of courtship, when Blackwell won 
Stone's affection and finally her con-
sent to marriage only by convincing her 
that she would not have to give up her 
career as lecturer; the early years of 
marriage, when Stone withdrew from pub-
lic life to raise a daughter; and the 
last thirty years, when Stone and Black-
well lectured together and separately 
for women's suffrage. Loving Warriors 
presents both mundane letters concerning 
financial matters or petty squabbles, 
and incisive co11111entary on the aboli-
tionist and women's movements. 

Lucy Stone decided early in life not to 
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marry; she promised herself to "call no 
man master." Nevertheless, after pub-
lishing their protest against the unjust 
marriage laws of the day, Stone and 
Blackwell were in fact married. And 
once married, Stone proved that she held 
some rather traditional attitudes toward 
wanan's role. As did most of her con-
temporaries, Stone believed that a wom-
an's primary responsibility was to her 
home and family; when she gave birth to 
Alice Stone Blackwell in 1857, she re-
tired from lecturing for a full decade. 
Despite pressure from Susan B. Anthony 
and other feminists to remain active, 
and despite her sense of duty to reform, 
she abandoned her career to devote her-
self to the rearing of a daughter. And 
she accepted nothing less than perfec-
tion from herself in her role as wife 
and mother. 

Their letters were usually affectionate 
(she called him "Harryki n" and he refer-
red to her as "Lucyki n"), but they often 
had an apologetic tone. Blackwell up-
braided himself constantly for his lack 
of single-minded dedication to the cause 
of women's rights, while Stone was for-
ever resolving to make greater efforts 
to be a good wife and homemaker. 

The tensions between their vision of an 
ideal marriage of equal partnership and 
the realities of married life in nine-
teenth century America make Lovin~ War-
riors fascinating reading. Stones in-
ner tensions led to migraine headaches 
and periods of extreme depression. Yet 
she did not sink into total invalidism 
as did so many other nineteenth century 
women who were unable to find appropri-
ate outlets for their energy and abili-
ty. That she did not was a tribute to 
her strong character and the understand-
ing of her spouse. The marriage of 
Blackwell and Stone was far from the 
ideal of equality because both fulfilled 
societal expectations of their roles as 
husband and wife, father and mother. 
Loving Warriors begs the question of 
whether marriage in a society pervaded 
by stereotyped sexual roles can ever be 
truly equal. 

Craig Phelan 



WOMEN'S 
STUDIES 
LA231 7 
H423A3 

Filler, Louis, Ed. 
An Ohio Schoolmistress: The 
Memoirs of Irene Hard~. 
Kent, OH: Kent Stateniversity 
Press, 1980. 

Irene Hardy's memoirs reflect typical 
experiences of nineteenth century Ameri-
can women. Hardy was born in 1841 and 
lived most of her life in southwestern 
Ohio. Unlike most of her contemporar-
ies, however, she was college educated. 
Her parents imbued her with their value 
of education, and from age 13 she regu-
larly attended summer teacher institutes 
held in a nearby town. Frequently she 
was taken from the classroom as a stu-
dent and assigned to substitute for an 
ill teacher in the local school. She 
reflects forthrightly on her dismally 
inadequate preparation for teaching dur-
ing these years. Nonetheless, both she 
and her family seemed to expect that she 
would devote her life to teaching. In 
the late nineteenth century there were 
few alternatives for bright women. Lat-
er she attended Antioch College and 
gained the educational preparation which 
she yearned for in the early years of 
her teaching career. 

Hardy wrote her memoirs only after she 
retired from teaching in 1901 at age 
60. For this reason her descriptions 
often lack the vitality which usually is 
found in the pages of diarists. The 
significance of her experiences is un-
diminished, however, by her modest un-
derstatement of the ordinary. Heartfelt 
pain colors her simple description of 
the summer when both her closest friend 
and her mother died within days of each 
other. "News of Nelly's death came to 
us during my mother's last days. Added 
to these sorrows, though making little 
impression at the time on account of 
them, was the final separation from oth-
er near friends, so that the autumn of 
that year was, for me, a time of inward 
grief that had no outlet save in work." 

Late twentieth century women for whom 
the personal is political may be disap-
pointed in these memoirs. Hardy does 
not analyze her world; she reports her 
experiences simply as social reality and 
reflects little on long-term implica-

tions. While visiting a friend in Cali-
fornia she had occasion to hear Eliza-
beth Cady Stanton and Susan B. Anthony 
speak. Admitting her own conservative 
perspective of their cause, she nonethe-
less admired their courageous dedica-
tion. She did not, however, become one 
of their advocates. The value of Har-
dy's memoirs lies not in any analytical 
dissection of society but in her realis-
tic portrayal of ordinary life in the 
last half of the nineteenth century. 
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Strouse, Jean. 
Alice James: A Bio~ralhy. 
Boston: Houghton M1ff in, 1980. 

Alice James is not generally recognized 
as an important literary figure. She 
left behind no body of literary works, 
and left no mark as an educator, politi-
cal leader, scientist, or artist. Yet 
Strouse's biography received the Hough-
ton Mifflin Literary Fellowship Award--
an honor shared by Elizabeth Bishop, 
Helen Yglesias, Robert Penn Warren, and 
Arthur Mizener among others; her diary 
has been published twice, once in abbre-
viated form in 1934 and again, more com-
pletely, in 1964. 1980 saw the publica-
tion of Strouse's biography and 1981 The 
Death and Letters of Alice James, editea 
by Ruth Bernard Yeazell. Surely this 
"brilliant younger sister" of William 
and Henry James was more than just an-
other relative of famous men. 

In Strouse's hands, Alice James is much 
more. She is, of course, the product of 
a most unusual family. Henry James, the 
father, placed great emphasis on the im-
portance of originality. He wanted all 
of his children to "be." He never asked 
for conventional ideas or contributions 
from his children, while, at the same 
time, he acquiesced completely in the 
idea of separate "proper spheres" for 
men and women. However, divergence from 
conventional 19th century ideas was hi s 
impetus for that separation of the sex-
es, for he believed that to be femal e 
was to be, by definition, in a state of 



grace. Women were naturally good, inno-
cent, and to be revered; men, on the 
other hand, had to struggle to reach 
that state. It was necessary, there-
fore, for men to be educated in order to 
reach the perfection automatically a 
part of the female character. Although 
such an attitude might seem to work to 
the detriment of the male, in practice 
it meant that women need not be educated 
or strive for improvement or notice. 
They were, by nature, perfect--and unin-
teresting . He loved Alice, his only 

.daughter, and delighted in her fine in-
tf•ll i gence, but he moved his family 
about in Europe and the Eastern United 
States in a vain search for the ideal 
education for his sons. And, on his 
deathbed, he forgot"lier, remembering on-
ly his previously deceased wife and his 
sons with the words, "I have such good 
boys," and 11There is my Mary! 11 Mary 
Walsh James, his wife, was the perfect 
manager and self-sacrificing mother who 
continued to watch over the ptlYsical and 
emotional well-being of her children 
long after they had left the family 
home. Their marriage produced five 
children, each of whom possessed varying 
degrees of emotional and physical prob-
lems: two (William and Henry) received 
world acclaim, two (Garth Wilkinson and 
Robertson) remained virtually unknown, 
and one was daughter Alice. 

Alice was the youngest. She was loved 
by her brothers, a close companion of 
her father, teased by and a worry to the 
entire family, and often an invalid. In 
fact, it has been suggested by several 
reviewers that she made a career of in-
validism. From the time that she was 20 
until her death from cancer at 43, she 
was subject to intermittent bouts of 
11 neurasthenia, 11 stomach pains, leg 
pains, tlYsteria, 11 prostrations, 11 heart 
palpitations, and 11 squalid indiges-
tions.11 Her worst attacks seemed to 
come whenever she had to share the af-
fection of a close friend or relation 
with someone else. For example, she be-
came ill when it was apparent that Wil-
liam's engagement was about to be an-
nounced, and remained in bed until after 
the wedding three months later. 

Such behavior, conventionally, brings 

~forth little more than derisive laugh-
ter. Today, even though we are often 
proud that we can recognize the psycho-
logical cause of many ptlYsical com-
plaints, too many still find the "hys-
terical II woman an occasion for amuse-
ment. Whatever the cause of Alice 
James's ptlYsical and psychological 
breakdowns (or, what was then often 
called 11 nerves11 ), she was a sensit i ve, 
intelligent young woman who was some-
times the victimizer, but more often the 
victim of an equally intelligent, unor-
thodox family. She was also often both 
an inspiration and point of reference 
for Henry James's fiction. And, in her 
own letters and journals, she displayed 
an understanding of human nature and a 
talent for the apt, perceptive vignette 
usually associated with the writing of 
her older brothers. 

What we know of her is really too limit-
ed for much more than speculation. When 
Alice was confined to her bed after the 
death of her father, her mother's sister 
(Aunt Kate) burned invaluable family 
journals and letters. But although we 
can never be certain of what Alice James 
really thought and felt, her biography 
can help us remember what many women of 
the 19th century, and even of the 20th 
century, suffered. Those who oppose 
women's struggle for equality and inde-
pendence are often quick to cite those 
women who do not want or need that free-
dom. In their determination to bring 
renewed favor to the role of wife and 
mother, they overlook what that mold did 
to the women, such as Alice James, who 
could not achieve or did not want that 
role. For too many of them, unable to 
live within that sphere, there was no 
place to turn. For one George Eliot or 
Louisa Alcott, there were thousands of 
spinster Aunt Kates and 11 nervous11 
Al ices. We will never know how much of 
Alice James's suffering was caused by 
her own ptlYsical and emotional makeup, 
how much by her unusual family, and how 
much by the expectations of the late 
19th century. But Strouse has given us 
the material to help us understand. She 
has also written, beautifully and 
thoughtfully, the biography of a most 
articulate, unrepresentative, 19th cen-
tury American woman. 

Martha Lawry 
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Yeazell, Ruth Bernard, Ed. 
The Death and Letters of Alice 
James. 
Berkeley: University of Cali-
fornia Press, 1981. 

Those who, after reading the Strouse bi-
ography, want to understand Alice James 
better by reading her own work, should 
turn to the 1964 edition of her diary 
(CT275 J29 A3 1964) and to her recently 
published correspondence. 

Although Alice James was only 12 when 
she wrote the first letter in this col-
lection, more than half come from the 
period of her residence in England which 
began in 1884. The reader's attention, 
therefore, is focused on the bittersweet 
last years. Alice James emerges as a 
warm sister and friend, a person with a 
sharp eye for personal traits and foi-
bles, a writer with the James genius for 
le mot juste, but primarily a human 
being who longed for death as the su-
preme goal of life. 

The Death and Letters of Alice James 
makes a f1tting companion to Strouse's 
biography. Its more than 50 letters 
written between 1860 and 1891, a few 
months before her death, flesh out the 
woman delineated with rare sensitivity 
by Strouse. 
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Martha Lawry 

West, JessalJ\Yn. 
Double Discovery. 
New York: Harcourt, Brace, 
Jovanovich, 1980. 

Jessamyn West has a gift for language 
and storytelling that is a pleasure to 
experience. This book is made up of 
letters she wrote to her mother and her 
husband while she travelled at age 26 to 
England and France, in 1929. West found 
these letters after her mother died and 
kept them for nearly 20 years before 
reading them. Included with the letters 
are journal entries from the same time 
period. As West points out, her letters 
do not touch upon the emotions she was 

experiencing, and the journal did not 
include descriptions of the places she 
saw; so the two together provide a good 
balance. 

Interspersed with the letters and jour-
nal entries are comments and clarifica-
tions by the author, usually speculating 
on the nature of her reactions as a 
young woman many years ago. At times 
they are valuable insights; at other 
times they become a bit repetitious as 
she wonders for the third or fourth time 
about why, for example, the young Jessa-
myn was so cold to interested men she 
met. 

At the end of the book she writes, "My 
journey was over. What had I learned? 
Try to learn to live where you are. 
Don't pine for the land of the poets 
while in the middle of sagebrush and 
barley fields. Don't dream of three-
room apartments while the Seine and 
Cherwell flow by. Wisdom in every word 
and the lesson in those sentences still 
unlearned after fifty years." 

Her comnents during the course of the 
book are evidence that the lesson is un-
learned. She regrets, over and over 
again, what her younger self did and did 
not do that she would do differently 
nO\v. The girl fifty years ago did what 
was perfect for her to do, given how she 
had grown up and the expectations of her 
culture; it is wasted regret to wish she 
could have experienced her trip through 
the changed expectations and attitudes 
of the older woman. The book would have 
been strengthened had West not felt so 
canpelled to apologize for her reactions . 

Double Discovery is delightful to read. 
It is a pleasure to watch the innocent 
country girl as she progresses by train 
across the United States to New York and 
her ship,to see her return wiser, more 
open to the people she meets and eager 
to be home again, and to read her won-
derful descriptions of the places she 
sees and the things she does. It is a 
good glimpse into the life of one of the 
best women writers in the United States. 

Pauline Bean 
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Gould, Jean. 
American Women Poets: Pioneers 
of Modern Poetry. 
New York: Dodd, Mead and Com-
pany, 1980. 

American Women Poets is the first of a 
projected two-volume work; it consists 
of ten short biographies: Emily Dickin-
son (the only nineteenth-century poet 
included), Amy Lowell, Gertrude Stein 
(only secondarily a poet), Sara Teas-
dale, Elinor Wylie, Hilda Doolittle, 
Marianne Moore, Edna St. Vincent Millay, 
Louise Bogan, and Babette Deutsch (the 
only one of the ten still living). 

My response to these biographies is am-
bivalent. For the most part they seem 
simplistic, derivative, curiously warmed 
over. But I found myself reading the 
book avidly, cover-to-cover, at one sit-
ting. I was annoyed to find Emily Dick-
kinson constantly referred to as "Emily" 
while Colonel Higginson is "Higginson" 
and Walt Whitman "Whitman." (Even Dick-
kinson signed herself "Dickinson" in six 
letters to the editor of the Atlantic 
Monthly; see Thomas Johnson's definitive 
1955 edition of the poems.) But Gould 
is at least consistent: Edna St. Vincent 
Millay is "Edna" (her friends called her 
"Vincent"), Amy Lowell (a formidable 
w001an, both physically and creatively) 
is "Amy," and so on. Even more annoying 
is Gould's uncritical acceptance of Emi-
ly Dickinson as stereotyped New England 
spinster, perpetually and painfully in 
love with a series of unattainable men--
Higginson, the Reverend (and married) 
Mr. Wadsworth, her father's law clerk 
Ben Newton, newspaper editor Samuel 
Bowles--anybody. The game of cherchez 
l'homme, begun in the 1890s, has contin-
ued for almost a century. The absence 
of concrete evidence bothers this bio-
grapher not at all. 

To account for my avid reading of the 
other biographies, it was like meeting 
old friends after forty years of si-
lence; they may appear a bit shabby, but 
one is glad to see them anyway, and to 
recall the first fine careless rapture 
of discovering, all by oneself, Sara 
Teasdale's near-perfect sonnet, "When I 
consider 1 ife and its few years ••• , 11 and 
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Amy Lowell's stringently classical (neo-
classical?) 11Patterns, 11 while most of 
one's high school teachers were still 
burbling about 11 Snowbound" and "Hiawa-
tha" and "the boy stood on the burning 
deck •••• " I should have preferred to see 
more about these women as poets rather 
than as shy maidens and troubled wives. 
One would, indeed, welcome some assur-
ance that the author really likes poet-
ry; her few readings seem second hand, 
superficial. But I learned some things, 
despite Gould's heavy dependence on sec-
ondary sources--the poets emerge as 
earthly beings rather than as rare and 
intermittent flashes of anthologized 
bri 11 i ance. 

Gould directs several obligatory nods 
toward feminism, but the book provides 
no feminist view of poetry and poets. 
It will have to do, though, until some-
thing better comes along. 
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Mildred B. Munday 

Miller, Luree. 
Late Bloom: New Lives for Women. 
New York: Paddington Press, 
1979. 

Rich-McCoy, Lois. 
Late Bloomer: Profiles of Women 
Who Found Their True Callinn. 
New York: Harper & Row, 198 • 

There is a remarkable similarity between 
Late Bloom and Late Bloomer both in ti-
tle and content. Each is a cross be-
tween a how-to-book and an inspirational 
work. Each contains a collection of 
bibliographies of women who assessed 
their options in midlife (35 to 65) and 
chose satisfying careers. Within each 
biography, the woman is confronted with 
some problem (divorce, empty nest, death 
of a husband, realization of the lack in 
her existence) and is able to create a 
satisfying tapestry from the already 
woven threads of her family interac-
tions, her talents, her skills, her val-
ues, her motivations, as well as from 
the advice of significant persons in her 
life. The patterns chosen by each women 
suggest ways other women or men can en-
rich their lives. 



Late Bloomer focuses on self-employed 
women and women executives: a career 
consultant, a scientific . researcher in 
inhalation toxicology, a politician, the 
owner of a real estate agency, a farmer, 
a designer, a business executive. We 
hear the women speak, and listen as 
their friends and family comment on 
their strengths. We watch Janice La-
Rouche as she entices rioters to present 
theatrical productions for aged patients 
at the Jewish Hospital for the Aged 
rather than to continue throwing rocks 
at the hospital windows. (A slight flaw 
in Late Bloomer is the author's refer-
ence to each woman sometimes by her 
first name and sometimes by her last. 
An editorial decision should have been 
made for consistency. It is disconcert-
ing to read about Janice in one para-
graph and to have the first sentence of 
the next paragraph begin with La-
Rouche.) In her profiles, Lois Rich-
McCoy stresses ways to succeed. She 
has a numbered list after each chapter 
to outline each woman ' s steps to 
success. For example: 

She had a goal. 
When she had difficulty handling 

household chores ••• she spoke with 
her family. 

She took courses. 
She decided to start over. 
She was not discouraged by others. 
She always assumed, when interviewed, 

she would be hired. 
And she was. 

Because each guideline is attached to 
the life of a woman who achieved, the 
author convinces us that our dreams as 
well are achievable. 

Late Bloom probes women personally knawn 
to Luree Miller: a widowed mother of six 
who became an artist; three women who 
together had complementary abilities to 
start and successfully operate an an-
tique shop; a career photojournalist who 
became a Buddhist nun; a wife who became 
a professor and main breadwinner, relo-
cating to Paris when her neurosurgeon 
husband changed careers to painting; 
Luree's mother-in-law, Mary Merhar, who 
braved an abusive husband in Alaska un-
til her children were grown. We experi-
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ence Mary's pain after her violent-tem-
pered husband shaved the heads of their 
two teenaged daughters for a minor in-
fraction and cheer as she pockets gold 
coins from his cash box to educate their 
eleven children. When she was eighteen, 
Mary traveled from New York to Montana 
on her own even though she could not 
speak English. We rejoice when at sixty 
she again journeys thousands of miles 
alone to begin a new life; she travels 
from child to child during her last 
twenty-five years, always loved and 
wanted in each of their eleven homes. 

These women tell in their own words how 
they tackled their problems and used 
their skills gained from running a home 
to solve them. 11 In hopes that it would 
help others, they were candid and open 
about that crucial period wh.en they 
faced the certainty that they alone, in 
the most fundamental sense, were respon-
sible for their own lives •••• 11 We see 
them in their homes, in their offices 
and studies, with children, with 
friends, at tea, at work. "They a re 
carrying on a rich but largely unrecord-
ed tradition of women who know how t o 
live well. Vibrant, joyous, magnetic, 
and outgoing, these survivors are women 
with styl e. 11 

Late Bloom and Late Bloomer need to be 
circulated from high school and college 
libraries where they can educate young 
women to avoid mistakes of their mothers 
and grandmothers. They deserve reader-
ship in public libraries by women one 
step from the decision .towards success -
ful, satisfying, self-actualizing 
lives. They merit purchase as gifts for 
men and women growing in sensitivity. 

In brief 
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Rose Ann Spaith 

Wax, Judith. 
Startin~ in the Middle. 
New Yor : Holt, Rinehart and 

Winston, 1979. 

Judith Wax, a feminist who started in 



the middle of her life to write serious-
ly, recently died in a plane crash. She 
has left as her memorial this hilarious, 
yet thoughtful collection of essays on 
such universal subjects as raising 
children, feeling guilt toward parents, 
marital difficulties, current sexual at-
titudes, aging, and being short in a 
tall world. Although Wax leavens her 
advice ~ith wit and apt turns of phrase, 
she knows when to allow the pain to show 
through. Her account of her son's 
pyschotic drug experience does not dis-
guise her agony. She writes movingly of 
grief, especially from 1 osi ng one's 
friends young: "We got better living 
through chemistry, all right, and the 
bill is just coming due ••• Not one of my 
mother's friends had cancer of the 
breast •••• " 

Wax makes so much more sense and is so 
much more delightful to read and reread 
than almost any other humorist or au-
thority that women owe it to themselves 
to read this book. It may not take away 
all the crises of middle age, but it 
does reassure us that we can learn to 
cope with them. 
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Gilbert, Lynn and Gaylen Moore. 
Particular Passions: Talks with 
Women Who Rave Shaped Our Times. 
New York: Clarkson N. Potter, 
1981. 

Particular Passions, a collection of in-
terviews and photographs of extraordina-
ry contemporary American women, is on 
the whole successful. Lynn Gilbert's 
photographs are vital, stirring por-
traits. In most instances, Gaylen 
Moore's profiles flesh out those por-
traits. A few of the profiles, espe-
cially those of Frances Polier (a New 
York Family Court judge), Bella Abzug, 
and Alberta Hunter, were particularly 
well limned. They either breathed life 
into the words and thoughts of the sub-
ject or described that life so incisive-
ly that the reader gained a heightened 
appreciation for each woman profiled. 

Accepted as a "sampling of the scope and 

significance of women's contributions to 
American society over the last fifty 
years," it succeeds primarily as a Cur-
rent Biogra~h~ for women--a valuable"'r'"e-
ference too or the women who were in-
cluded. And yet I have some misgivings 
about such a collection. While it may 
be useful if one wants a general idea of 
the lives of notable contemporary Ameri-
can women or a more complete understand-
ing of a specific woman whose vita ap-
pears in Who's Who, nevertheless, two to 
five pages ap1ece about forty-six people 
is such a big dose as to make all but 
the most striking blend together into 
one undiscriminated whole. Personally I 
did not find it the "good read" that an 
insightful biography of Agnes de Mille, 
for example, would have been. Such 
quibbling may be unfair. Certainly, my 
quarrel with Particular Passions is not 
with its execution but rather with the 
kind of book it is. 
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Martha Lawry 

Lorde, Audre. 
The Cancer Journals. 
Argyle, N.Y.: Spinsters Ink, 
1980. 

In The Cancer Journals Audre Lorde, a 
prominent Black feminist poet, presents 
a moving series of three essays dealing 
with the fear, despair, isolation, and 
pain related to her encounter with 
breast cancer and a mastectomy in 1978. 
Her work is an important contribution to 
the literature written by women who have 
recently begun to share their experi-
ences in dealing with cancer. Lorde 
calls upon women to break the silence 
surrounding breast cancer. She de-
scribes her immense sadness at losing a 
part of her body, and quite graphically 
describes the physical pain of a mastec-
tomy. Probably the most important essay 
in the book deals with Lorde's confron-
tation with the medical establishment 
when she refuses to wear a prosthesis. 
She chose to abandon society's standards 
of beauty and conformity, refusing to 
hide her disfiguration from view. In 
Lorde's words, "Prothesis offers the 
empty comfort of 'Nobody will know the 
difference. 1 But it is that difference 



which I wish to affirm, because I have 
lived it, and survived it, and wish to 
share that strength with other wom-
en ••• the first step is that women with 
mastectomies must become visible to each 
other." Lorde's intensely personal ac-
count of breast cancer should be read by 
all women to learn how one brave woman 
resolved this enormous crisis. 
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Saragail Runyon Lynch 

Chesler, Phyllis. 
With Child: A Diary of Mother-
hood. 
~ork: Crowell, 1979. 

The wel 1-known author of \fomen and Mad-
ness and other books of interest to peo-
~involved in the Women's Liberation 
Movement kept a journal during her preg-
nancy and the early months of caring for 
a newborn child. One of the many women 
currently choosing to have a first child 
at an advanced age, Chesler was 37 and 
well-established in a successful career 
when she became pregnant. The journal 
documents her hopes, fears, expecta-
tions, and anger. 

As mother of an infant, Chesler experi-
ences the difficulties all new mothers 
have with the round-the-clock needs of a 
baby. Even though her husband has cho-
sen to be the primary care-giver, main-
taining her writing and lecturing sche-
dule leaves her exhausted and resent-
ful. An interesting aspect of this 
journal is the description of the prob-
lems this role-reversal engenders: they 
argue about who does a better job; he 
scolds her for neilecting the baby's 
needs; she feels useless, incompetent. 11 

Throughout the book, Chesler searches 
for her ideal of a mother--someone who 
will step in, relieve her of the respon-
sibility of her choices, take care of 
her. Toward the end of the journal she 
discovers that she has been so caught up 
in demanding that others help her that 
it has never occurred to her to help 
others. 

Although of some interest, this book is 
a disappointment. The style, consisting 
primarily of questions, quickly becomes 
irritating. Pregnant women and new 
mothers may find With Child interesting; 
hCJttever, it sheds no new light on this 
important experience in the lives of 
women and men. 
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Pauline Bean 

Mohr, Lillian Holmen. 
Frances Perkins: "That Woman in 
FDR's Cabinet!" 
Croton-On-Hudson, NY: North Riv-
er Press, 1979. 

Frances Perkins, the first woman ap-
pointed to a presidential cabinet post, 
was Roosevelt's Secretary of Labor, a 
position strongly associated with mascu-
1 ine images. The fact that this depart-
ment was headed by a woman was contro-
versial, but Perkins was the type of 
person who stirred up further controver-
sy by her outspoken conmitment to social 
justice, women's rights, minority 
rights, and assistance to the elderly. 
A dominating force through all of the 
Roosevelt years, she headed a department 
that grew in importance and impact 
through the depression, the war, and the 
advent of the Social Security system. 
She was later retained by Truman to head 
the Civil Service Commission. 

This biography draws upon Perkins' let-
ters, together with newspaper reports, 
editorial cartoons and similar sources 
for its information. Mohr has written a 
highly readable book which gives insight 
into the personality of the woman as 
well as describing her as administrator, 
politician, and vocal leader for social 
justice. That Mohr tends at times to be 
a little heavy-handed in her overt 
praise and admiration is easily for-
given. The subject was a person who 
would inspire. This book should be in-
teresting to anyone who wants to learn 
about women and work in this century, or 
to anyone who enjoys biographies about 
strong, dedicated leaders. 

Mary Irene Moffitt 
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Bo\\ler, Marion. 
The Odd One. 
Port Washington, N.Y.: Ashley 
Books, 1979. 

The autobiography of Marion Bowler 
(1881- ) of Cincinnati truly looks back 
to a Victorian childhood. Today's read-
er may be dismayed, however, by her ~on-
voluted prose style and her lapses into 
cl ass consciousness. The early parts of 
Bowler's life are much more thoroughly 
detailed than are the later. It is un-
fortunate that limited space is given to 
her experiences in running a canteen 
near the front in World War I, and her 
pioneering efforts as a foreign language 
teacher at Simmons College. Sadly, even 
less space is given to her work with the 
suffragettes and with the pacifist move-
ment. 
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Ganguli, Birendranath. 
Emma Goldman: Portrait of a 
Rebel Woman. 
Bombay: Allied Publishers, 1979 

Emma Goldman: A Portrait of a Rebel Wom-
an is not a traditional historical or 
sociological study but rather a seeming-
ly random collection of lectures on 
Goldman given in 1977 at the Centre for 
the Study of Developing Societies in 
Delhi. As such, it follows no chrono-
logical or sociological pattern in dis-
cussing Goldman's life or her ideas on 
women's liberation and anarchism. It 
cannot be labeled women's history or 
women's studies since the author never 
really deals with Goldman as a woman. 
Ganguli does, however, briefly discuss 
certain topics that pertain to Goldman's 
"definition of women's liberation, in 
the 1 i ght of her 1 if e-experi ence": her 
espousal of "free love," her involvement 
in the birth control movement, and her 
personal and political rejection of the 
traditional female role of wife and 
mother. Although interesting in places, 
Ganguli's short study adds nothing new 
to our understanding of Goldman as 
either a woman or a rebel. 

Beth Litwak 

The following five reviews are written 
by Janet Overmyer. 

WOMEN'S Davidson, Robyn. 
STUDIES Tracks. 

New York: Pantheon Books, 1980. 

Talk about women trying new and diffi-
cult endeavors~ Robyn Davidson crossed 
2000 miles of the Western Australian 
desert by herself, accompanied by four 
camels and a dog. In 1977 Davidson was 
a twenty-seven-year-old woman who had 
never held a ha111Tier, used a screwdriver, 
or mended a sock. Nevertheless, during 
a two-year training period she not only 
learned to handle the camels (including 
how to tie them down for medication and 
how to track them for miles when they 
wandered off), but also how to design 
and build a complete pack and saddles. 
During the six-month trip, she came to 
feel that camels have an IQ roughly 
equivalent to eight-year-old children. 
At the journey's end, they were so in-
trigued with the sight of the Indian 
Ocean that they would often go to the 
beach to stand and stare. 

In the course of her journey Davidson 
found out how to relate to her surround-
ings on a gut level, to do without sup-
posed necessary civilized comforts, to 
extend herself, and to succeed. She 
discovered that "to be free is to learn, 
to test yourself constantly, to gam-
ble." Having been taught in childhood 
that girls should not get dirty and need 
not learn anything useful, she found 
that a woman's socialization keeps her 
"imprisoned inside her notions of self-
worthlessness." Of women's roles she 
writes, "I hope that I will always see 
the obsession with social graces and fe-
male modesty for the perverted crippling 
insanity it really is." 
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Ste\\art, Elinore Pruitt. 
Letters on an Elk Hunt by a 
Woman Homesteader. 
Lincoln: University of Nebraska 
Press, 1979. 

In this book the elk hunt itself takes 



up very little space. Instead we are 
treated to vivid portraits of Stewart's 
acquaintances. Like Letters of a Woman 
Homesteader (1914), this companion vol-
ume, first published in 1915, reveals 
the true writer's gift of making people 
come alive. Both are collections of 
letters from a frontier woman in Burnt-
fork, Wyoming, to her former employer in 
Denver ~ho had the perspicacity to take 
them to the Atlantic Monthly, where they 
were first published. 

In the foreword Elizabeth Fuller Ferris 
of the Wilderness Women Project tells us 
that Elinore Pruitt Stewart (1876-1933) 
grew up in Indian territory. After her 
parents died when she was fourteen, she 
and the oldest five children lived as 
nomads. She taught herself to read and 
write and later contributed articles to 
the Kansas City Star. Widowed in her 
twenties, she supported her baby by 
working as a housekeeper while writing 
at night. In 1909 she used the Home-
stead Act to file on 240 acres in Wyo-
ming and married Clyde Stewart, who 
lived on the adjacent acreage. Although 
they both worked excruciatingly hard and 
suffered serious setbacks, they appear 
to have had a good life together. In 
the evenings after a full day's physical 
work, she wrote letters by the light of 
a small kerosene lamp. 

Elinore Stewart was a remarkable woman, 
sensible, loving, and keenly observant. 
An excellent rarely seen movie, Heart-
land, presents a fictionalized version 
ci'Tlier life. By such women the West was 
homesteaded and sustained. One can only 
hope that her children will publish the 
rest of her letters. We cannot know too 
much of her. 

BROWSING Richards, David. 
ROOM Played Out: The Jean Seberg 
PN2287 Story. 
S323R5 New York: Random House, 1981. 

At eighteen she was an ebullient Mar-
shalltown, Iowa, winner of a nationwide 
search to play St. Joan in Otto Premin-
ger's movie. At forty she was a sui-
cide. Her decaying corpse was found 

wedged between the front and back seats 
of a Renault parked on a Paris street. 
What brought Jean Seberg to her sad end 
is clearly and sympathetically told in 
this biography that resists the current 
fad to exploit a subject's weaknesses. 

Seberg seems to have been torn apart all 
her life by opposing forces. Outwardly 
a sophisticated Parisian expatriate, she 
was a sucess d1 estimate in French 
films. Inwardly she was a small town 
girl with a loving but strict Lutheran 
upbringing from a family that suppressed 
its feelings. Vulnerable, overly trust-
ing, she cared deeply about needy people 
and radical causes. Her friends saw 
trouble signs long before the FBI issued 
its scurrilous story that the father of 
her second child was a Black Panther. 
(Actually he was a Mexican student revo-
1 uti ona ry. ) 

As her career, founded on no solid 
foundation, wobbled, Seberg's use of al -
cohol, prescribed pills, and sex stepped 
up to the point that she was several 
times placed in sanatoriums. For all of 
the obvious differences between her li fe 
and that of most women, many readers 
will empathize with her. The girl try-
ing so hard to please her parents, want-
ing more from life than her hometO'tlln 
could provide, trying to set the world 
right, ~orking desperately hard at her 
craft with dubious results, trusting all 
the wrong people, constantly being buf-
feted--for how many is this not their 
story also. Jean Seberg played out the 
fantasy of the all-American instant suc-
cess story--and lost. As one Marshall-
town resident mused, "Things just aren' t 
supposed to turn out this ~ay. 11 
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Swanson, Gloria. 
Swanson on Swanson. 
New York: Random House, 1980. 

Gloria Swanson has weathered the hei ghts 
and depths of a career that has de-
stroyed too many of her fellows. In 
this fat, fascinating autobiography she 
shares it with us with seemingly total 
recall down to the designs on her elabo-
rate costumes. The glamorous star of 



silent films, she eventually became her 
own producer and startled the movie in-
dustry by filming Somerset Maugham's 
then-shocking story 11 Rain. 11 

In addition to being the mother of 
three, she is an artist, sculptor, fash-
ion designer, and sucessful businesswom-
an. But in true Hollywood style, there 
has also been pain. Six times married, 
she had a knack for becoming involved 
~ith men too quickly (including Joseph 
Kennedy, Sr.) without recognizing their 
faults. 

Today, looking easily twenty years 
younger than her age, she sails on, 
proving that she is not only a survivor 
but, in Faulkner's usage, a prevailer. 
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Cooke, Hope. 
Time Change. 
New York: Simon and Schuster, 
1980. 

It ~as a modern fairy tale. American 
Sarah Lawrence graduate marries the 
Crown Prince of Sikkim and becomes a 
real life queen. Unfortunately, they 
did not live happily ever after. Cooke 
was soon relegated to the position of 
sex object and ceremonial figure, al-
though she did coordinate the Sikkim 
handicrafts industry for export and 
helped rewrite the sc~ool books. 

This autobiography is a story of 
growth. Determined to break the cycle 
of unhappiness she and her husband had 
known, she fled to America with her 
children and learned to 11 have a feeling 
of my own core, and sometimes my own 
worth. 11 Although there are some gaps in 
this account, it shows that the tiny 
voiced figure we saw on television en-
gulfed in ceremonial robes is actually 
an intelligent, humorous, insightful 
woman as well as a good writer. 

Other recently acquired biographies and 
autobiographies: 

Bushman, Claudia L. 
A Good Poor Man's Wife: Beinft a 
Chronicle of Harriett Hansonobinson 

_________________ __, 211 

and Her Family in the Nineteenth-Century 
Ne~ England. 
Hanover, NH: University Press of New 
England, 1981. 

Ladies on the Loose: Women Travellers 
of the 18th and 19th Centuries. 
New York: Dodd, Mead, 1981. 

Lieb, Sandra R. 
Mother of the Blues: A Study of Ma 
Rainey. 
Amherst, MA: University of 
Massachusetts Press, 1981. 

Lockley, Fred. 
Conversations with Pioneer Women. 
Eugene, OR: Rainy Day Press, 1981. 

Longford, Elizabeth H. Pakenham. 
Eminent Victorian Women. 
London: Weidenfeld and Nicolson, 1981. 

Long~orth, Alice Roosevelt. 
Mrs. L.: Conversations with Al ice 
Roosevelt LonAworth. 
Garden C1ty,Y: Doubleday, 1981. 

Muhlenfeld, Elisabeth. 
Mary Boykin Chesnut: A Biography. 
Baton Rouge, LA: Louisiana State 
University Press, 1981. 

Sheed, Wilfrid. 
Clare Boothe Luce. 
Ne~ York: Dutton, 1982. 

Shelton, Suzanne. 
Divine Dancer: A Biography of Ruth St. 
Denis. 
Garden City, NY : Doub 1 eday, 1 981 • 

Simon, Linda. 
Of Virtue Rare: Margaret Beaufort, 
Matriarch of the House of Tudor. 
Boston: Houghton-Mifflin, 1982. 

Stanton, Elizabeth Cady. 
Elizabeth 
Anthony: 
Speeches. 
Ne~ York: 

Cady Stanton, Susan B. 
Correspondence, Writings, 

Schocken Books, 1981. 
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